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Date: 23 July 2014 Time & Location 12.30pm, NIAUR Offices, Belfast 

Chair:  David Walshe, RMDS 

Attendees: Name Organisation 

 David Walshe, Tracy Caffrey RMDS 

Seán mac an Bhaird, Dana Paraschiv, Dave Priti Stack CER 

Theresa O’Neill, Carmel O’Connor ESBN 

David Mulholland SSE Airtricity 

Peter Varley, Lizzie Montgomerie, Neil Grennan-Heaven Gemserv 

Thomas Heasley Energia 

Graeme Hunter, William Steele Power NI 

Sam Dines, Emma Finnegan NIE 

Siobhan Kane Firmus Energy 

Sean Doolin Electric Ireland 

Apologies: Jessica Gregory  

Version 
Number 

1.0 

Status   

 

Slides of the meeting are issued separately and are posted on Meeting Date on 

http://www.esbextra.ie/RMDS/ 

Agenda: 

1.  Introduction David Walshe, RMDS 

2.  ReMCoSG Meeting Feedback David Walshe, RMDS 

3.  TIBCO/EMMA Update Carmel O’Connor, ESBN, Sam Dines, NIE 

4.  Market Design Update David Walshe, RMDS 

5.  ReMCoWG To-Do List Review David Walshe, RMDS 

6.  AOB & Closing David Walshe, RMDS 

 

1. Introduction  

Approval of Minutes – ReMCoWG Meeting 28 May 2014 

 

Approved. 
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2. ReMCoSG Meeting Feedback 

D Walshe presented the Update from the ReMCoSG Meeting of 11 June 2014.   
 
D Walshe drew the group’s attention to two items in particular from the ReMCoSG, the first relating to 
Code Change Requests that impact on the CoBLCR.  He explained that this item is agreed in principle 
however, the governance documents need to be revised, amended and brought back for approval. 
 
MCRs for Approval 
 
CoBLCR 008 – SG Approved  
MCR 1139 – SG Approved 
MCR 1066 – SG Approved 
 
3. Retail Market Messaging Update 

C O’Connor presented the Retail Market Messaging Update. 
 
Recent Events 
 
Maintain Operational Stability 
 
Major Events Since the Last Meeting: 
 

Monday 23 June 23:35. Backlog cleared by 03:20 on Tuesday 24 June 
Tuesday 24 June 09:45 – 15:20. Backlog cleared by 17:30 on Tuesday 24 June 

 
Root causes of the fault outages are clearly outlined in the TIBCO Audit and the risks remain in the 
existing solution. No new items were identified with the analysis and there are no quick fixes. 
 
Future Plans 
Upgrading TIBCO BC, BW AND GI replacement. 
Addressing TIBCO Audit findings. 
System Implementer on target to meet their delivery date of August 1. 
ESBN/NIE to present options and recommendations for discussion at 20 August at ReMCoSG. 
Pending Regulatory Approval project delivery will commence in October 2014. 
 
 
S Doolin raised a query as to the likely frequency of recurrence of major instability issues with the 
TIBCO hub resulting in a backlog of messages.  C O’Connor replied that it had happened twice so far 
this year but there was no way to predict when the next incident might occur.  On this occasion a server 
restart solved the problem.  While no specific cause could be identified Capita suggests that a possible 
cause of the underlying problem relates to the fact that TIBCO is currently running on a Microsoft 
Windows operating system whilst Linux may be more appropriate.  S Doolin further queried whether 
the measures taken to solve the issue on this occasion could be used as a preventative measure 
periodically.  C O’Connor reiterated that the only measure that can be taken is to restart the system if 
and when the issue occurs but that there were no indications that this could be used as a form of 
preventative maintenance.  Capita are still looking into the issue with TIBCO and Microsoft. 
 
S Doolin suggested that it was important that lessons were learned from this event and that measures 
should be taken around this issue whilst the TIBCO project is still in the formalisation stage.  
C O’Connor responded that part of the problem on this occasion was the restart issue and Capita had 
identified the cause of that delay and so confirmed in that particular case a lesson had indeed been 
learned.  S Doolin emphasised that serious disruption was a pressing risk. C O’Connor responded that 
there had been six months between events. 
 
S mac an Bhaird indicated that ESBN had been requested to provide updates on the root cause and 
affirmed that CER were also monitoring any patterns that might have occurred before the problem in 
order to explore possible preventative measures. 
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G Hunter raised the issue of whether there were contractual obligations on TIBCO that allowed for 
penalties as a result of not meeting availability.  C O’Connor responded that TIBCO had not developed 
the solution. The quick fixes that had been used in previous years had achieved all that they could 
given the prevailing limitations and that while switching OS was one of the solutions that was not a 
short-term solution and the underlying code itself needed to be rewritten.  She again emphasised the 
importance of the upgrade project.  S mac an Bhaird affirmed that it was nonetheless important to 
demonstrate that the issue had been looked at and that any patterns identified could be learned from.   
 
C O’Connor reiterated that Capita had been unable to identify a root cause on this occasion following 
weeks of investigation and that monitoring was ongoing.  S Doolin added that all participants probably 
accepted that the root cause was not to be found on this occasion and that ESBN had put remedial 
actions in place which had improved the situation but queried whether anything else had been learned 
which could now be added to the list.  C O’Connor replied that nothing else had been learned to date 
but that it would be taken up with Capita.  G Hunter suggested that a better communication strategy 
was needed if this were to recur including escalation points which might indicate how long the problem 
was likely to continue so that remedial actions could be taken with customers.   
 
New Action:  
ESBN to ask Capita if a restart as a preventative measure could be preformed to avoid 
disruption to the TIBCO Hub.  
ESBN to address improving information flow to Suppliers in case of future occurrence. 
 
G Hunter asked whether PNI was one of the Suppliers involved in invoking a Hub Contingency and 
C O’Connor replied that it PNI was not one of the major Suppliers.  G Hunter then enquired whether 
PNI could be informed when an issue arose.  C O’Connor indicated that when a Contingency was 
invoked Capita would inform the Supplier’s technical personnel and ask to be informed when the issue 
was resolved and that the stalled messages would be sent in a phased manner. G Hunter to confirm 
whether PNI is one of the Suppliers on the Hub Contingency list. 
 
C O’Connor updated the group in relation to an action from the previous meeting as to whether there 
was an issue with the Digital Certs and end dates.  She confirmed that there is no issue with the Cert 
end dates, however, there might be a licensing issue as Test Certs are being used at present and 
these have no end dates.  Significantly, TIBCO has raised no issues in relation to these with NIE or 
ESBN.  Looking to the future, the plan would be that the Digital Certs will be upgraded as part of the 
ongoing upgrade project. 
 
C O’Connor reminded the group about the EMMA survey which had been distributed to all market 
participants and encouraged those present to complete and return the survey.  C O’Connor advised 
that most participants had already complied and there were only a few outstanding. 
 
G Hunter enquired as to when Suppliers would need to be involved in testing.  C O’Connor replied that 
timelines would vary depending on which of the three options outlined by IBM was selected, but that 
the project would be approximately 12 months regardless and that Suppliers would be involved for 3-4 
months in the IPT.  More definite timelines are expected by August 2014. 
 
4. Market Design Update 

D Walshe presented the Market Design Update. 
 
No DRs or MCRs presented at this meeting. 
 
Smart Metering 
 
S mac an Bhaird indicated that the Smart Metering team would present at the next meeting.  Decisions 
are still pending; however they are aiming to move to detailed design work in October. 
 
Updates and Outages –  
 
3

rd
 Sunday in Calendar for August. Nearer the date the Market will be informed if this outage is to be 

availed of. 
3

rd
 Sunday in November outage will be moved forward to the 2

nd
 Sunday due to a site switch. 
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5. ReMCoWG Action List Review 

D Walshe presented the ReMCoWG Action List Review. 
 
There was one Open Action Item at the end of the previous meeting. 
 
Action 118 – Digital Certs: ESBN to check whether Digital Certs are due to expire soon and 
implications to roll out of Digital Certs programme if they are. This was addressed during ESBN Update 
and is now closed. 
 
Action 118 Closed. 
 
Action Items Open at End of Meeting 

AP 
No. Title Assigned to Date Due 

119 ESBN to ask Capita if a restart as a preventative measure 
could be preformed to avoid disruption to the TIBCO Hub.  
ESBN to address improving information flow to Suppliers in 
case of future occurrence.  

ESBN 10.9.14 

 

6. AOB & Closing 

S Doolin asked whether there was any overflow between the TIBCO issue and Smart Metering.  
C O’Connor responded and outlined the three options that IBM is developing.  
Firstly, leaving the system as it is and addressing the upgrades, the TIBCO audit findings and the 
schema release.  
Secondly, the first option as outlined, while also making the system Smart Metering ready. 
Thirdly, a combination of the first two options whilst also changing solutions for Suppliers depending on 
whether they needed an EMMA.   
C O’Connor clarified that the second option is not about making changes to the system related to 
Smart Metering but simply ensuring the system could handle the volumes.   
Considering the timelines and costs of the three options ESBN would prefer that the chosen solution is 
Smart ready. 
 

Next Steps 

Next ReMCoWG:  Wednesday 10 September 2014 - Dublin 

 


